FOYLE COLLEGE

3 May 2022
Dear Principal

| would like to bring to your attention some important dates relating to the transfer of Primary
6 pupils in September 2023 and those Primary 7 pupils transferring to Foyle College in
September 2022:

e Thursday, 12" May 2022 at 7.00pm — AQE Information Evening for parents of P6
pupils (online registration opens 10.00am Wednesday, 4" May 2022)

e Wednesday, 8" June 2022 at 7.00pm — Registration Evening (ALL PARENTS
AND PUPILS MUST ATTEND) for parents of P7 pupils (parents will receive
information by letter on the 215" May 2022)

e There will be no Primary 7 pupils visit this year as we will be holding a Summer
School Week for new Year 8 pupils (this information will be included in their
registration packs)

I would be most grateful if you would distribute the enclosed flyers to your Primary 6 pupils. |
have also included some general information on the AQE CEA which you may wish to share
with parents if you are holding an information meeting about the transfer process. It is of
vital importance that any pupil who may apply to Foyle College must sit the CEA as each
year we receive applications from pupils who do not have a score and who we have no
option but to turn away. | would also encourage parents to attend our information evening to
have any questions that they might have answered or log onto the AQE website at
www.age.org.uk.

Should you have any further queries, please feel free to contact my PA, Mrs J Galbraith on
02871 269321.

Thank you for your co-operation.

Yours sincerely

o

PA Allen
Principal
Encs
° Principal: PWJ Allen * Foyle College, Londonderry
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The application for registration portal will open on Wednesday 4th May 2022 at 10am via this
website. In preparation for the ant:zipated large volume of traffic on this morning, parents should
have access to the following when applying for registration:

m A photograph of the candidate (ta«=n recently from the shoulders up with eye’s visible) this should be
saved onto the device from which you will complete the application.

w An electronic copy of the candidate’s birth certificate (long or short version) or passport. This can be a
scanned copy or a very clear photograph with nothing in the background, where the information can be
read easily.

And either:

= An electronic copy of the confirmation of entitlement to Free School Meals for the candidate (from the EA
or Primary School) or

m A five digit order code from your payment of the Registration Fee (£60). The payment portal for the
registration fee will be live on this website prior to Wednesday 4th May for anyone who wishes to pay in
advance of applications opening on Wednesday 4th May. Please note that depending on your bank,
payments may need to be authorised via your chosen method, with the bank so please be prepared for
this.

Assessment Dates and Format
The three assessments will take place on the following Saturdays at 10am:

= 19t November 2022
m 26t November 2022
m 3rd December 2022

A provisional date for the issue of results will be Saturday 4th February 2023

To take account of the considerable disruption caused by Covid-19 to children’s education over the past two years,
the mitigation arrangements put in place for the 2021/22 assessment will remain the same for this year.

= Pupils will be given an extra 10 minutes to complete each paper (ie.70 minutes instead of 60 minutes).
= The language within the English and Maths questions will be made more accessible.

= The length of the English passages will be shortened where appropriate.

= Certain topic areas will be omitted from the Mathematics Specification.

Further information on these changes are available here.

Applications for Registration
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The online portal through which parents can apply to register their children for the assessments will open
on Wednesday 4 May 2022 at 10am and close on Friday 23+ September 2022 at 4pm. Hard copy
application forms will be available to download and print from the same date. The cost of the assessments
will remain unchanged from 2021/2022 at £60 (£30 of which is non-refundable).

FAQs
Please find an updated version of our Frequently Asked Questions here:

AQE-FAQs-April-2022  Download

Please see below for further information on the Common Entrance Assessments.

Association for Quality Education (AQE Ltd) is the company formed to manage and administer the Common
Entrance Assessment (CEA) for transfer of pupils from primary to a number of post primary schools in
Northern Ireland. To find out more about AQE Ltd please click here

A full list of participating AQE Grammar Schools can be found here and on the front cover of the

Registration Form. Anyone who hopes to be admitted to any of the AQE Grammar Schools listed will have to
sit the CEA.

AQE Ltd

https://aqge.org.uk 2/2
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Association for Quality Education

Background

AQE has been providing assessments for children in Northern Ireland since 2009. We have
always put the interests and well-being of the child at the very heart of our practices and
procedures.

We have excellent schools in Northern Ireland and they use various criteria for selection.
AQE wants to ensure that those schools wishing to select, using academic ability have the
best information on which te make that judgement. The scheme of assessment which we
use maximises the reliability and validity of the result your child achieves.

As professional educators with decades of teaching experience, we understand that
examinations and assessments of any nature can be a daunting experience. It is also true
that children, like adults, can have ‘off’ days.

In recognition of this and to be as fair and supportive as possible, AQE offers three
papers and will base the assessment on the two strongest papers.

To help with the preparations, we also provide past papers which means you and your child
will know what type of questions will be asked.

Your child is used to doing certain types of questions in mathematics and English. AQE
uses the same type of questions in its assessment to ensure that your child is familiar with
the style of questions.

AQE Limited is a not-for-profit private company that uses its income to provide the Common
Entrance Assessment (‘the assessment’) for registered candidates, the result of which (‘AQE
Standardised Score’) can be used by the candidates for post primary transfer application to
participating schools.

Frequently Asked Questions

About Us
Q1. What is AQE?

A AQE Ltd was set up by a group of grammar schools as a Testing Agency to provide an
AQE Standardised Score for children who want to transfer to the participating
schools, rather than have each school formulate its own test.

Q2. What type of organisation is AQE Ltd?

A AQE Limited operates as a not-for profit private limited company, it is not under the
control of any departmental or non-departmental public body.

Q3. Does AQE report to the Department of Education in NI?

A No, AQE Limited is not under the control of any departmental or non-departmental
Page 1 of 6



Q4.

Q5.

Q6.
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public body, it operates as a not-for-profit private limited company. AQE reports to
the 34 participating grammar schools that commission the assessment.

Who funds AQE?

AQE is mainly funded by the registration fees paid by the parents of candidates
taking the assessments, but also receives contributions from participating schools.

Who decides if an assessment is to proceed?

The participating grammar schools decide if the assessment proceeds, subject to
prevailing conditions. They have asked AQE Ltd to initiate preparations for the
Common Entrance Assessment for the 2022/2023 academic year but, cognisant of
public safety, they will be guided by the latest advice from the NI Executive in
relation to public health concerns.

What role does AQE play in the post primary transfer process in September
20237

AQE’s sole purpose is to provide the assessment which enables each candidate to
receive an AQE Standardised Score. We have no role in deciding what criteria any
secondary school uses to select pupils. The relevant school(s), the Department of
Education (DE) and the Education Authority (EA) should be able to help you with the
answer to this question. Please see the links below.

Time and Place

Q7.

A

Qs.

Will the 2022/23 assessment be going ahead?

AQE has been asked by its participating grammar schools to proceed with the
Common Entrance Assessment for the next academic year. The dates are:

e Application for Registration opens at 10.00am. on Wednesday 4th May 2022

Application for Registration closes at 4.00pm on Friday 23thSeptember 2022

Assessment 1 Saturday 19" November 2022 at 10.00am

Assessment 2 Saturday 26" November 2022 at 10.00am

e Assessment 3 Saturday 3t December 2022 at 10.00am

Why doesn’t AQE run the assessment in my child’s primary school?

AQF does not run the assessment. The assessments are hosted in and by the
participating schools. As a private company, AQE Ltd has no remit or authority over
any schools, including primary schools. The choice of location for the assessments is
a matter for the individual schools/venues concerns and the imposition of any
relevant requirements as to venue would be a decision for the Minister for
Education in terms of staffing and accommodation.
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Support

Q9. My child has missed a lot of face-to-face teaching during P5 and P6. What will AQE
do about this?

A, AQE Limited is a small private company and our role is to provide assessments
which provide each child with an AQE Standardised Score. The organisations which
deal with the education of children in primary schools are the DE and the EA. As a
private company, AQE Ltd has no remit or authority over primary schools. We are
however cognisant of the disruption experienced by children since March 2020
and are confident that this year's assessments will be a fair test for all children. See
question 11 below. We have provided free past papers on the website so that
children can practise doing them. Please see the link below.

https://age.org.uk/practice-material/

Q10. What will happen if my child misses one or more of the assessment due to illness,
self- isolation or other unforeseen circumstances?

A If your child only sits one paper, an application can be made to individual schools
under Special Circumstances. Please check the Admissions Criteria of the school
for details.

AQE will provide a raw score (out of 64) for the one paper the child has taken,
which you can submit to the school.

AQE offers three papers and will base the assessment on the two strongest
papers. AQE will therefore issue an AQE Standardised Score for any candidate
who sits two or three papers.

Papers
Ql1l. How will AQE ensure fairness for all candidates?

A AQE’s role is to provide assessments which provide each child with an AQE
Standardised Score. This means that we need to set a range of questions which will
make it possible to produce a rank order of AQE Standardised Scores which the
participating schools can use. However, AQE always has the child in mind in all our
deliberations:

e There are three papers with the best two out of three to count. Children
will continue to have the option of taking a third paper which allows them
to have an off day. Moreover, unexpected events or illnesses can prevent a
child from attending an assessment or preparing for it.
Page 3 of 6
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e Extratime. For 22/23 assessments we are allowing an extra 10 minutes to
complete each paper. We hope this will reassure children that they will have
this extra time to complete each paper.

e Practice Papers. AQE has made available an extensive selection of past
papers free of charge on the website.

e Review of Papers. We have reviewed the papers and some of the English
passages have been shortened where appropriate. The mathematics and
English questions have been revised to make them more accessible for this
year’s assessment in response to the educational circumstances since March
2020.1

e Standardisation Process. The standardisation process means that the
distribution of the children's standard scores will be in line with that in all
previous years.

The examining team has the best interests of the children at the centre of their
thinking. The team is very aware of the conditions under which this year’s P6
children have been learning.

Please see the link below.

https://age.org.uk/practice-material/

Q12. What mitigations has AQE put in place in response to the educational circumstances
since March 20207?

A. AQE’s Common Entrance Assessment has been carefully designed to be as child
friendly as possible. Therefore, every child has three opportunities to sit the
assessment papers with only two papers counting in the final score and why all the
assessment passages and assessment questions are designed by a local team of
educational professionals who understand the challenges facing children in Northern
Ireland. Our locally based revision team has reviewed all the questions for the 2022-23
assessment and, where necessary, revised English passages and mathematics and
English questions to make them more accessible for this year's assessment.

AQE has listened to the concerns of parents and primary schools and has made the

following changes for the 2022-23 year in response to the educational circumstances since
March 20202

e AQE has provided detailed English and mathematics support documents for the

2022/23 CEA papers. These documents will be available on the website for parents and
teachers to access.

1 The Irish language version of the assessment has been reviewed in the same way.
2 The Irish language version of the assessment has been reviewed in the same way.
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Some mathematics topic areas which have been included in previous years will not be
assessed in the 2022/23 assessment. Details of these topic areas will be available on
the website for parents and teachers to access.

Some of the English passages have been shortened where appropriate.

The Mathematics and English questions have been revised to make them more
accessible for this year’s assessment.

Access has been provided free of charge to a large selection of past papers, including a
revised sample paper, on the AQE website and others are available for purchase so
that children can prepare thoroughly for the assessment (AQE has provided a guide
showing which individual questions will not be relevant for this year’s assessment due
to the revisions described above)

Candidates will have an additional ten minutes to complete each paper.

Why does the AQE assessment have three papers?

Children, like adults, can have ‘off’ days. Moreover, unexpected events or illnesses
can prevent a child from attending an assessment or preparing for it. In recognition
of this and to be as fair and supportive as possible, AQE offers three papers and will
base the assessment on the two strongest papers.

The scheme of assessment which we use maximises the reliability and validity of the
result your child achieves.

Health and Safety

214,

What risk assessments will be in place when the Common Entrance Assessment takes
place in November/December 20227?

The first priorities for AQE limited are the health and wellbeing of the children and
staff during the Common Entrance Assessment. AQE Limited has been engaging with
the Department of Education and the Public Health Agency over the past months in
relation to the pandemic and what the likely situation might be in late Autumn 2022.
Whilst it is not possible to predict what the advice and guidance will be leading up to
the dates of the assessment, all centres will have risk assessments (available on
request) which will be compliant with the up-to-date guidance. We hope the risk
assessments will provide reassurance to parents and candidates. AQE Limited will
continue to seek advice and guidance from DE and the PHA over the next few months.
If the guidance changes that could impact the assessments, we will react promptly and
accordingly.
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Communication
Q15. How can | get to speak to someone in AQE?

A AQE Ltd will endeavour to deal with queries as quickly as possible, however, as a
small company with limited resources it may take some time to respond. We have
set up this page of questions and answers to let you have as much information as
possible on the topics which arise. Please see the links for AQEbelow.

Links
AQE Limited
Tel: 028 90224002

Email; info@aqe.org.uk

Website: www.age.org.uk

Department of Education Telephone: 028 9127 9279
Email: DE.DEWebMail@education-ni.gov.uk

Balloo Road
Rathgill
Bangor
BT19 7PR

https://www.education-ni.gov.uk/

Education Authority Tel: 028 9056 4000
Contact Details for other EA Offices

Email: info@eani.org.uk

40 Academy Street,
Belfast,
BT1 2NQ

https://www.eani.org.uk/
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